
NEUTRAL PRECINCT AGM MINUTES 

Tuesday 10 May 2022, commenced at 7:10 pm 

 
1. Apologies: Councillor Welch, Councillor Drummond, CM 

 
2. Additional items added to the Agenda (see agenda item 8. General Business) 

i. Proposed additional rate variation 
ii. Traffic and parking issues in Neutral Bay 
iii. NSW Government proposed extended hours of construction 
iv. DA113/2022 29 Yeo Street Neutral Bay 
v. National Trust event at the Cremorne Orpheum on 30 May 

 
3. Business from minutes of meeting held on 12 April 2021: 

i. Following review, the minutes were moved by TM and seconded by EC as 
correct. 

ii. Council written responses to motions of April meeting: 

Parking Meters: In response to the Precinct’s motion seeking 15-minute free 
parking across commercial areas, Council’s Traffic & Parking Support Officer 
advised that the minimum payment time at Council parking meters is not 1 hour. 
Parking for periods of less than 1hour is already available at a pro rata rate at 
all meters. 

 
DA 8/2022, 96-98 Ben Boyd Road Neutral Bay. In response to the Precinct’s 
motion that the vehicle entrance /exit be reversed and seeking an 
understanding of car lift regulations, Council’s Assessment Planner has 
advised that this DA is under consideration by Council’s Traffic & Transport 
Operations Department regarding site specific concerns; Planners are 
awaiting minutes from the Design Excellence Panel which met 10 May 2022; 
and generally, Council is supportive of car lifts, however they need to 
demonstrate that queuing within the street or road is not detrimental to sight 
lines and traffic flows. Some sites are not suitable for car lifts. 

 
4. Council decision on Young Street Plaza 

Noted that on 26 April Council resolved to reject all tenders for the Young Street Plaza 
construction and re-open Young Street to traffic. The Mayor is to meet with Transport 
for NSW (TfNSW) to discuss alternate options within the Military Road Corridor 
including alternative options for Young Street with funding for the re-opening to be 
sourced from either TfNSW who funded the temporary closure or existing Council 
Engineering budget. 

 
The vote for: Councillors Baker, Beregi, Bourke, Lamb, Santer, Welch and Spenceley. 

The vote against: Councillors Drummond, Gibson and Mutton. 
 

Councillor Drummond, was invited but unable to attend the meeting and provided a 
note to the Precinct on Young Street Plaza. The note was read out at the meeting and 
is attached to the minutes. Attachment 1. 



Discussion points: 
■ It is understood TfNSW provided Council with an amount to improve/upgrade 

pedestrian facilities along the Military Road Corridor following the B1 project. 
Council allocated $1.9m from this money to develop the Plaza and this money 
will probably have to be returned if the Plaza does not proceed. If the money is 
returned there would be a cost of around $100,000 to Council to re-open the 
street. 

■ NB, along the Military Road corridor, has very limited open space. Many NB 
residents are already being disadvantaged by the widening of the Warringah 
Freeway losing small green spaces in Merlin Street South and half of 
Cammeray Golf Club. Now we are losing Young Street. It will be years of 
consultation before we get another open space plan. 

■ The overall look of the temporary construction and its maintenance has created 
some negative comments about the Plaza. The whole area looks like it has 
been built by someone who doesn’t want the Plaza to be permanent. 

■ It was suggested that Council look at the new Lane Cove Plaza as an example 
of a good community open space. 

■ One resident indicated that local community consultation by the Chamber of 
Commerce shows 3 to 1 support for the Plaza. 

■ Reduced parking availability in Young Street and increased traffic being 
directed to Waters Road have caused issues for some residents which 
indicates the need for an integrated traffic plan for the area. 

■ There doesn’t immediately appear to be other options for new open space in 
the Town Centre. By also rescinding previous approval to the NB Town Centre 
Plan because of resounding community disapproval to the inclusion of 12 
storey development on some sites, this meant the proposed Plaza to replace 
the Grosvenor Street car park has also been lost. It’s a great shame Council, 
in response to community concerns about significant overdevelopment in the 
area just didn’t reject the 12 floor build height proposals aspect of the Plan. 

■ Residents commented that by installing the Plaza we are moving towards a 
‘Village feel’. 

■ It was recommended everyone write to all Councillors in support of retaining 
the Plaza 

■ In relation to the Warringah Freeway widening/tunnels projects it was 
acknowledged that the Council is doing its best to negotiate with TfNSW about 
issues. The proposals amount to some 5,000 pages of project 7 construction 
detail. Because of this, Council is primarily focussed on the impact of the 
significant changes in Berry Street and to Cammeray Golf Club. 

■ Residents who support the retention of the Plaza were advised to write to all 
Councillors and to sign the Neutral Bay Chamber of Commerce petition. A copy 
of the petition was made available at the meeting. 

 
MOTION 
The Neutral Precinct supports the retention of the Young Street Plaza. 
Vote: For – 13 
Abstain - 1 

 
5. Pedestrian safety issues 

TM raised the issue of metal plates over utilities sites on footpaths indicating some 

plates have become sooth creating a trip/slip hazards for pedestrians. He advised 



that, after some lengthy negotiation with Council officers that they have agreed to 

look at the issue and liaise with Telstra, the owners of the plates, if they consider 

necessary. 

6. Report from April Combined Precincts’ meeting 

GC reported that new Mayor Zoe Baker attended the meeting and spoke of her 

support of the Precinct System as a genuine method of consultation; her commitment 

to open space in North Sydney (including being against overdevelopment); the 

opportunity to pressure the State Government to seek changes in planning controls 

for heritage/planning proposals and pushing back regarding Cammeray Park. Mayor 

Baker is in the office every Friday and her door is open and visitors welcome. 

 
GC provided the background on the Cammeray Golf Club being significantly 

impacted by the widening of the Warringah Freeway to allow for the Western 

Harbour Tunnel and the Beaches Link Tunnel. The lease of the property to the 

Council has been returned to the Government. The widening of the Freeway/ 

tunnels projects will mean excising nearly half the area. The Golf Club will be 

reduced to 70% of its size but still hoping to provide 9 holes and tunnel/freeway 

maintenance buildings will be erected on the remainder. 

 

7. Development Applications 
 

i. DA 295/2021: 104 Wycombe Road Neutral Bay. Amended plans. Alterations and ad- 

ditions to existing dwelling house and construction of swimming pool. Noted. No 
affected resident attended the meeting 

 

ii. DA 106/2022: 76 Ben Boyd Road Neutral Bay. Demolishment of existing dwelling 
houses and construction of four dual occupancy dwellings and associated works on 
four recently approved Torrens lots. 

 
Discussion points: 

■ Noted the site is the joining of 74 and 76 Ben Boyd Road currently comprising 
2 separate dwellings 

■ The proposal is for 8 residences each with a double garage. 
■ It was acknowledged that this type of development is not required to provide 

visitor parking, however, while there is unrestricted parking in this section of 
Ben Boyd Road residents know it is very difficult to find a parking space. 

 

iii. DA 67/2021/2: 22-26 Spruson Street. Modification of consent to change approved 

materials for a residential development. Noted. No affected resident attended the 
meeting 

iv. DA113/2022 – 29 Yeo Street Neutral Bay. Replace an existing portico with a new 

metal portico. Noted. No affected resident attended the meeting 

 

8. General Business 
 

i. Proposed additional rate variation 
Noted that the April meeting of Council approved by exception to apply to 
IPART for a 1.9% increase in rates in addition to the 7% already approved. 



Discussion points 
■ Unlike the extensive community consultation on the 7% rate rises 

cumulative over three years here has been no community consultation 
on the proposed additional amount of 1.9%. 

 
 

ii. Traffic and parking issues in Neutral Bay 
■ A resident advised that parking is becoming very difficult in Spruson 

Street due to increased number of commuters parking in the street to 
avoid restricted parking between Spruson St and Military Road 

 
MOTION: 
That the Council consider installing restricted parking between 1 and 9 
Spruson Street, on one side of the road only. 
Vote: unanimous 

 

iii. NSW Government proposed extended hours of construction. Discussion 
deferred to June meeting. 

 

iv. DA113/2022 29 Yeo Street Neutral Bay - see above item 7iv. 
 

v. National Trust event at the Cremorne Orpheum on 30 May at 6:30 pm. Tickets 
available from the Orpheum box office. Dr Ian Hoskins North Sydney Historian 
and Dr Peter Sheridan AM, renowned Art Deco expert, will discuss and take 
questions on the history of the Orpheum cinema. Noted 

 
 

9. Upcoming meetings noted: 

i. Neutral Precinct - 14 June. www.neutralprecinct.com 

ii. Council -  23 May. www.northsydney.nsw.gov.au 
 
 

 

10. AGM Office Bearers election 

 
The Returning Officer, Mr TM, declared the office bearer positions of Co- Chair 
(2) and Secretary vacant. 

 
Two nominations for the two positions of Co-Chair were received from Dr. Efi Carr and 
Mr Glen Curyer. As the only candidates they were declared elected. 

 
One nomination for the position of Secretary was received from Ms. Cathy Peters. As 
the only candidate she was declared elected. 

 
 

The meeting closed at 8:40pm 

http://www.neutralprecinct.com/
http://www.northsydney.nsw.gov.au/






 
 
 


